# ASIA PACIFIC REGIONAL OUTLOOK

# EARLY WARNING ATROCITY CRIMES



# **DECEMBER 2022 Featured** in this issue...

Atrocity crimes and displacement unabated in Myanmar	Tensions ease in Solomon Islands
Xinjiang situation unchanged amidst wider crackdown on rights in China	Coming up: Fiji election assessment





# REGIONAL ATROCITY RISK ASSESSMENT



Very High	China Myanmar Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK)
High	The Philippines
Moderate (high to low)	Papua New Guinea,(high) West Papua (Indonesia)
Low	Fiji, Cambodia, Indonesia (except West Papua) Laos, Solomon Islands, Thailand, Timor- Leste and Vietnam
Very low	Australia, Brunei, Japan, Kiribati, Malaysia, Marshall Islands, Micronesia, Mongolia, Nauru, New Zealand, Palau, Republic of Korea, Samoa, Singapore, Taiwan,Tonga, Tuvalu, Vanuatu

## MYANMAR - VERY HIGH RISK- ONGOING

#### Myanmar Risk: Very High/Ongoing

The military in Myanmar continues to commit atrocities unabated against civilians even as the ruling junta remains defiant of international calls to halt the violence amidst growing civilian armed resistance to the coup. As of 30 November 2022, there are over 2,500 documented civilians killed by the junta since the February 2021 coup, with more than 16,400 arrested, and close to 13,000 people detained.<sup>1</sup> There are 86 post-coup death row prisoners, with additional 42 people sentenced to death in absentia. Over 3,400 people have been released by the junta and another 42 released on bail.<sup>2</sup>

Despite the release of over 6,000 prisoners<sup>3</sup> on 17 November 2022, which included Australian national Sean Turnell who served as economic adviser to ousted NLD leader Aung Saan Suu Kyii and former British ambassador Vicky Bowman, the junta continued to conduct lethal air strikes in central and northern regions of Myanmar against suspected strongholds of People's Defence Forces (PDF) and ethnic armed organisations (EAOs) supporting the armed resistance to the coup. The military continues to commit war crimes as it sustained its indiscriminate air strikes that also hit IDP camps in Kachin, Kayin, and Sagaing regions.<sup>4</sup> This has resulted in increasing number of internally displaced persons from these regions. As of 31 October 2022, the UN Office for Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) reported that there are now over 3.1 million displaced people in Myanmar, of which 1.1 million were displaced since the February 2021 coup.<sup>5</sup> It also reported that more than 30,000 civilian properties have been burnt or destroyed since the coup.<sup>6</sup>

The Institute for Strategy and Policy however reported that as of 2 November 2022, close to 1.7 million people have been displaced for the last 21 months since the February 2021 power grab by the military. Specifically, in Chin State, more than 110,000 civilians became refugees, of which 50,000 fled to India's Mizoram state to escape the violence in Myanmar, while in Kayin State, over 186,000 people fled their homes since August this year.<sup>7</sup> In Rakhine State, more than 130,000 Rohingyas who have fled the violence in 2012 and 2017 remain in over 10 camps for the displaced in Sittwe. However, the military arrested over 300 Rohingyas who tried to flee the camps between 17 October and 11 November this year even as fresh violence in Rakhine erupted between the Arakan Army and the Myanmar military. Between December 2021 and October 2022, a total of 992 Rohingyas have been arrested by Myanmar junta for fleeing their homes in Rakhine.<sup>8</sup>

Civilian armed resistance against the coup has also stepped up in various parts of the country, with the joint PDF and allied EAO forces attacking military camps, soldiers, and junta-appointed local administrators. In September, the National Unity Government (NUG) Acting President Duwa Lashi La claimed that it now effectively controls over half of Myanmar's territory through the combined forces of the PDF and allied Ethnic Revolutionary Organisations (EROs) more than a year since the 2021 coup.<sup>9</sup> He also asserted that following the launch of the PDF a year ago, over 20,000 junta soldiers have been killed and 7,000 wounded, while some 1,500 resistance fighters have died in clashes with the military across the country.<sup>10</sup>

While the NUG's claims cannot be independently verified, it significant to note that junta chief Min Aung Hlaing reportedly acknowledged in a meeting with military officials in June this year that the regime's armed forces are struggling to cope with heavy losses from clashes with resistance forces across the country.<sup>11</sup> Apparently, as the military forces are losing the ground battle, it has increased its daily aerial bombing campaigns across Myanmar in the last three months, targeting resistance strongholds in Sagaing and Magwe regions as well as in Kayah, Karen, and Chin states. Using helicopters, jet fighters, and surveillance drones, junta forces have deliberately and indiscriminately attacked civilian targets in these areas that resulted in heavy casualties and deaths among residents including children.<sup>12</sup> According to the NUG, the military conducted a total 268 air strikes across Myanmar between October 2021 and September 2022 targeting civilians including those in ethnic minority areas.<sup>13</sup>

Meanwhile, ASEAN's Five-Point Consensus (FPC) remains unimplemented to date after two years of revolving chairmanship between Brunei Darussalam and Cambodia. Attempts by Cambodian Prime Minister Hun Sen and his ASEAN Special Envoy to meet with detained NLD leader Suu Kyi and other opposition parties against the coup were blocked by the junta chief who remains defiant in complying with the April 2021 agreement.

At the ASEAN Summit in Phnom Penh in November 2022, the leaders of the regional organisation decided, among others, that the FPC will remain for now as the cornerstone of the bloc's diplomacy towards Myanmar despite the junta's non-compliance with the agreement for close to two years. However, there was consensus to focus on the implementation of the FPC with concrete, time-bound, and measurable indicators. Specifically, the ASEAN leaders underscored that: 1) the FPC "shall remain as [a] valid reference and should be implemented in its entirety"; 2) an implementation plan with "concrete, practical and measurable indicators with specific timeline" to support the FPC "shall be developed" and tasked the foreign ministers to develop the implementation plan; 3) "to seek all concerned parties to adhere to and implement" the FPC and for ASEAN "to engage all stakeholders soon" in "a flexible and informal manner...with the sole objective of restoring peace and stability in the country" in accordance with the FPC; 4) while maintaining the "non-politi-

## MYANMAR - VERY HIGH RISK- ONGOING

cal representation" of Myanmar in the ASEAN Summit and Foreign Ministers' Meeting, the ASEAN Coordinating Council was tasked to "further review Myanmar's representation in the meetings, if the situation so requires"; and 5) urged all parties concerned to "de-escalate tensions and exercise utmost restraints" and for "all parties concerned that bear arms should be fairly held accountable and condemned for violence, noting that the Myanmar Armed Force (sic) is the single largest military forces in Myanmar."<sup>14</sup> The last point indicates that ASEAN leaders acknowledged that the military in Myanmar is primarily responsible for the continuing violence in the country.

With mounting international and regional calls for ASEAN to engage with the NUG as part of increasing pressure on the junta, the regional organisation remains divided on how to deal with crisis in Myanmar beyond the FPC. Under the chairmanship of Indonesia in 2023, it is expected that ASEAN will consider adopting additional hard measures against the defiant military government in Myanmar. This includes openly engaging with the NUG, de facto suspension of Myanmar's membership in the regional bloc, expanding the ban on the junta's participation beyond the Summit, and non-recognition of the results of elections that may be conducted by the junta in 2023 without the release of political detainees and participation of the National League for Democracy and other parties opposed to the coup.

Meanwhile, calls for sanctions against the junta in Myanmar continue even from the recently released prisoners from Australia and Japan. Specifically, Sean Turnell called on Australia to impose sanctions against the military government and its bankers.<sup>15</sup> For his part, Japanese filmmaker Toru Kubota called on the Japanese government and the public to be more proactive in condemning human rights abuses by the military government in Myanmar. He asserted that the huge presence of Japanese investments in Myanmar has had an economic impact on the people's lives and expressed hope that there will be greater scrutiny of where the money is going and if it is being used to harm the Myanmar people.<sup>16</sup> In early November, the European Union imposed additional sanctions against 19 individuals and one entity in Myanmar, which is on top of 84 individuals and 11 entities already in the restrictive list who are subject to asset freeze, travel ban, and prohibition of funds transfers from European individuals and entities to those on in the sanctions list.<sup>17</sup> For its part, the US government in early October imposed sanctions against Myanmar businessmen and their companies accused of supplying Russian-made weapons from Belarus to the junta.<sup>18</sup>

#### **Recommendations:**

#### The Tatmadaw should:

- Immediately cease all violations of international humanitarian law.
- Ensure that those responsible for violations are held accountable.
- Take tangible steps to return authority to the democratic government.
- Fully comply and implement the FPC agreement with ASEAN leaders without preconditions
- Allow the unrestricted delivery of and access to international humanitarian assistance to IDPs and other affected communities in conflict affected areas in Myanmar

#### ASEAN and its members should:

- Impose more stringent measures on the military regime for its non-compliance with the FPC. These should include suspending Myanmar's membership of ASEAN and considering the recognition of the NUG as Myanmar's legitimate government.
- Engage directly with the NUG and other democratic forces in Myanmar.
- Cooperate with the UN special envoy to coordinate more fully in exploring options to break the current stalemate in Myanmar, giving priority to delivery of humanitarian assistance to affected communities in the country, including food, medical and health services, and assistance to the growing number of internally displaced peoples before and after the coup in 2021.
- Expand the delivery of humanitarian assistance given the projected collapse of Myanmar's economy that could bring close to half of the population below poverty line by expanding the mandate of the ASEAN Humanitarian Assistance (AHA) Centre and coordinating humanitarian response with independent humanitarian organisations within Myanmar.

#### All UN Member States should:

- Increase contributions for the delivery of humanitarian assistance, in coordination with ASEAN and other independent humanitarian organisations working within Myanmar, given the projected collapse of Myanmar's economy that could bring close to half of the population below poverty line.
- Expand and implement targeted sanctions against the Tatmadaw and its business holdings in Myanmar.

## DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC KOREA - VERY HIGH RISK - ONGOING

#### Democratic Peoples' Republic of Korea Risk: Very High/Ongoing

The DPRK continues to commit widespread and gross violations of human rights in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, which the UN's High Commissioner for Human Rights has reported as recently as February 2021 could constitute crimes against humanity.<sup>19</sup> In October 2020, the UN's special rapporteur on human rights in North Korea reported that the human rights situation remained "very severe" and that there were no signs of progress in any respect. Human rights violations are compounded by regime-induced malnutrition which the UN reports now affects 40% of the population or more than 12 million people. There is pervasive discrimination in the distribution of food as a result of which many citizens, including even farmers, do not receive adequate food. There has also been little to no progress on reducing political prison camps where torture and killing are commonplace. The UN estimates that there are 200,0000 people held in political prisons. There has been no discernible reduction for some time. Large numbers of people, including children, are also routinely forced to perform unpaid labour. The UN found that this can amount to enslavement, a crime against humanity.<sup>20</sup>

None of this is new. In 2019, the UN General Assembly expressed "very serious concern" over continuing reports of, inter alia: torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment; political prison camps; enforced and involuntary disappearances; the forcible transfer of populations and severe limitations on the freedom of movement; the situation of refugees and asylum seekers; "all-pervasive and severe restrictions" on civil and political rights; violations of economic, social and cultural rights; and gross violations of the human rights and fundamental freedoms of women and girls.<sup>21</sup> The COVID pandemic has introduced new threats as the government has reportedly adopted a policy of using lethal force against people trying to cross its border with China.<sup>22</sup>

The Biden administration has refocused attention on human rights in DPRK which is welcome but unlikely to yield concrete concessions from Pyongyang though it may build some momentum for positive international action to address the DPRK's violations through the UN system in 2023. Any proposals for sanctions relief should be tied to: (1) Pyongyang allowing the UN country team free and unimpeded access to all parts of the country in order to assist in meeting the needs of vulnerable persons, and (2) DPRK authorities engaging with the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights and accepting the UN Special Rapporteur's request for a country visit.

It is imperative that in the world's engagement with the DPRK renewed emphasis is given to human rights. Regional security and the improvement of human rights in the DPRK are indivisible. With the Biden administration indicating new resolve on the issue, it is important that allies such as Japan, South Korea, and Australia also take a lead in pressing for renewed action through the UN Security Council, Human Rights Council, and General Assembly as well as other available multilateral and bilateral channels.

#### Recommendations

#### The government of the DPRK should:

- Immediately cease committing crimes against humanity.
- Engage constructively with the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), the Special Rapporteur and the OHCHR field office in Seoul to develop plans to faithfully implement human rights treaty obligations.

#### **UN Member States should:**

- Appoint a Special Envoy on Human Rights in North Korea.
- Collaborate to utilize the UN Security Council, Human Rights Council, and General Assembly to promote and protect human rights in the DPRK.
- Explore the use of multilateral, informal, and bilateral channels to encourage the DPRK to fulfil its responsibility to protect.

#### The UN Security Council should:

• Revive its informal dialogue on human rights in North Korea.

## DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC KOREA - VERY HIGH RISK - ONGOING

• Ensure that human rights concerns are integrated into any proposal for sanctions relief, including conditioning sanctions relief on DPRK authorities.

#### The UN Human Rights Council should:

- Review what meaningful steps might be taken to achieve compliance with its previous recommendations.
- Ask the OHCHR to monitor patterns of abuse that may amount to crimes against humanity in the DPRK, investigate unresolved human rights issues, raise awareness and visibility of the human rights situation, and work with civil society and other governments to continue to press for accountability and an end to impunity.

#### China and the Republic of Korea should:

• Recognise DPRK citizens as refugees *sur place* and respect the principle of non-refoulment. China should adopt measures to protect the rights of DPRK citizens residing in or transiting through China, particularly women and girls who are systematically subjected to sexual violence, exploitation and abuse.

#### CHINA - XINJIANG VERY HIGH ONGOING

#### China Xinjiang Risk: Very High/Ongoing

Since at least 2016, Chinese authorities have perpetrated widespread patterns of abuses targeting Uighurs and other Turkic Muslim minorities of the Xinjiang Uighur Autonomous Region ('XUAR' or 'Xinjiang'). After detailed study of the evidence and relevant facts, in October 2020 the Asia Pacific Centre for the Responsibility to Protect concluded that Chinese policy toward ethnic minorities in Xinjiang:

- 1. Constituted crimes against humanity, including persecution, imprisonment, torture, forced sterilisation, and enslavement. The evidence may also substantiate further crimes against humanity of enforced disappearance, murder, and rape.
- 2. May constitute genocide since genocidal acts may have occurred in Xinjiang, in particular acts of imposing measures to prevent births and forcible transfers. There is also evidence that raises concerns that acts including killing, serious bodily and mental harm, and inflicting conditions that are calculated to bring about physical destruction have occurred in Xinjiang.<sup>23</sup>

The Chinese government has subjected Uighurs and other Turkic Muslims in XUAR to an intrusive system of mass surveillance, large-scale arbitrary detention, forced political indoctrination, and severe restrictions on movement and religious practice.<sup>24</sup> While the current population of political detainees is uncertain, in 2018 it was estimated that upwards of a million Uighurs and other Turkic Muslims were remanded in state custody in what Chinese authorities refer to as 're-education' or 'de-extremification' facilities, without identifying to friends and family where they had been taken to or for how long, or if they were alive or dead.<sup>25</sup> This is consistent with the crime against humanity of "enforced disappearance", which is defined in the ICC Statute as the "arrest, detention or abduction of persons by, or with the authorisation, support or acquiescence of, a State or political organisation, followed by a refusal to acknowledge that deprivation of freedom or to give information on the fate or whereabouts of those persons, with the intention of removing them from the protection of law for a prolonged period of time".<sup>26</sup>

Former Uighur detainees have described conditions in the prison camps as variously involving crowded cells, indoctrination that drove some to suicide, waterboarding,<sup>27</sup> food deprivation as punishment, beatings, being shackled to chairs for extended periods of time, sleep deprivation, forcibly being drugged, electrical shock treatment, rape and sexual humiliation, and other forms of extreme physical and mental abuse.<sup>28</sup> Ahead of a visit to China by UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, Michelle Bachelet, 24 May 2022 a group of 14 news organisations published the Xinjiang Police Files, which contained thousands of new leaked documents and images from internal police networks in Xinjiang that affirm the militarized nature of the camps and refute the Chinese government's claims that they are benign education facilities.<sup>29</sup>

Following Bachelet's visit, in September 2022 the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights published a report on the human rights situation in XUAR. It concluded that:

Serious human rights violations have been committed in XUAR in the context of the Government's application of counter-terrorism and counter-"extremism" strategies. The implementation of these strategies, and associated policies in XUAR has led to interlocking patterns of severe and undue restrictions on a wide range of human rights. These patterns of restrictions are characterized by a discriminatory component, as the underlying acts often directly or indirectly affect Uyghur and other predominantly Muslim communities.<sup>30</sup>

The UN found that "allegations of patterns of torture or ill-treatment, including forced medical treatment and adverse conditions of detention" were "credible".<sup>31</sup>

In relation to the question of genocide, there is significant evidence available to establish forced sterilisation as having occurred in Xinjiang. With the intent to destroy a group, forced sterilisation and other forms of SGBV fall within the definition of genocide under the Genocide Convention by causing serious bodily or mental harm, inflicting conditions to bring about the group's destruction, and imposing measures to prevent births within the group. As a matter of law, the crime of "forced sterilisation" occurs when: (1) the perpetrator deprives one or more persons of biological reproductive capacity; and (2) the conduct was neither justified by the medical treatment of the person nor carried out with their genuine consent. Individual reports by NGOs and news agencies documenting interviews with Uighur women, as well as doctors that have treated Uighur women both in Xinjiang and abroad,<sup>32</sup> are evidence that numerous women have been sterilised by Chinese authorities and without their genuine consent. The occurrence of these sterilisations is consistent with official government statistics, which document a significant decline in birth rates in Xinjiang and a disproportionate rise in sterilisations in Xinjiang as compared to the rest of mainland China.<sup>33</sup> This evidence points to a deliberate government

## CHINA - XINJIANG VERY HIGH ONGOING

strategy to change the demographic balance in Xinjiang in favour of Han Chinese by depressing the Muslim population and increasing the Han.<sup>34</sup> As well as a potential act of genocide, this practice is consistent with the UN's definition of ethnic cleansing, which, although it is not a stand-alone crime under the Rome Statute, is among the atrocity crimes governments committed to prevent and respond to under the Responsibility to Protect framework.

There is also credible evidence that Turkic Muslims of Xinjiang have been subjected to widescale enslavement and forced labour under a government-mandated labour transfer program. Recent estimates project that upward of 2.2 million Turkic Muslims in Xinjiang could be subjected to coercive labour, which includes several hundred thousand former re-ed-ucation camp detainees.<sup>35</sup> Forced labour is an institutionalised policy in Xinjiang—Xinjiang's current Five-Year Plan (2021-2025) set in place unemployment and poverty alleviation targets and a system of surveillance that formally consolidated coercive labour practices, such that "individuals who were coercively mobilized into work placements are now effectively prevented from leaving them".<sup>36</sup> Forced labour or otherwise reducing a person to a servile status can amount to the crime against humanity of "enslavement" under international law,<sup>37</sup> which occurs when "any or all powers attaching to the right of ownership are exercised" over a person.<sup>38</sup> International jurisprudence regards as salient indications of enslavement: "elements of control and ownership; the restriction or control of an individual's autonomy, freedom of choice or freedom of movement; and, often, the accruing of some gain to the perpetrator".<sup>39</sup>

There have been numerous and credible reports of Uighur historical and holy places being destroyed and desecrated in Xinjiang. Using satellite imagery, the Australian Strategic Policy Institute found that of a sample of 533 mosques across Xinjiang, 31.9% had been destroyed, 32.8% were damaged, and 35.3% were undamaged.<sup>40</sup> Extrapolating this data to mosques across Xinjiang, approximately 16,000 mosques may have been damaged or destroyed and 8,450 completely demolished since 2017.<sup>41</sup> Besides mosques, ASPI's data and analysis suggested that 30% of other sacred sites (included shrines (*mazar*), cemeteries, and pilgrimage sites) have been demolished, mostly since 2017, and an additional 27.8% have been damaged in some way.<sup>42</sup> Additionally, the government has allegedly separated Uighur children from their parents and enrolling them in state boarding schools, which resembles a government-led "parallel campaign to systematically remove children from their roots" alongside the broader effort to "transform the identity of Xinjiang's adults" through 're-education' and religious repression.<sup>43</sup> Such practices could constitute crimes against humanity related to religious persecution, as well as acts of genocide in relation to serious mental harm and inflicting conditions to bring about a group's destruction.

The international response to atrocity crimes in China has been uneven and inadequate, mostly led by a select few Western states. The US government and elected officials from Canada and the UK have publicly identified China's human rights violations as genocide and have called on China to respect the rights of its Turkic Muslim.<sup>44</sup> The European Union, the UK, US and Canada jointly imposed sanctions on Chinese officials<sup>45</sup> and several major brands identified as having links with forced labour in Xinjiang have ceased their presence in the region, including H&M and Nike.<sup>46</sup> Countries, mostly from the West, have issued joint statements of concern at the UN General Assembly.<sup>47</sup> China has reacted with predictable hostility, and worked to silence criticism and even secure statements of support for its policy in Xinjiang, primarily from developing countries.<sup>48</sup> The most disappointing response is from Arab and Muslim-majority states who tacitly condone or openly endorse China's policy. Egypt, Morocco, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Syria and UAE have colluded with China to detain or extradite Uighurs.<sup>49</sup> In early August 2022, China hosted a delegation of 32 senior diplomats from 30 Muslim-majority countries for a highly stage-managed visit to Xinjiang. A statement by the Chinese Foreign Ministry communicated that the delegation endorsed China's "people-centred approach" and recognised the "great achievements in promoting the governance and development of Xinjiang".<sup>50</sup>

#### Recommendations

#### The government of China should:

- Takes prompt steps to release all individuals arbitrarily deprived of their liberty in XUAR.
- Immediately halt other violations of human rights in XUAR that may amount to crimes against humanity and genocide and take active measures to prevent the recurrence or escalation of such violations.
- Repeal policies that institutionalise abuses in XUAR, such as the 2017 Regulation on De-extremification, and
  respond favourably to outstanding requests for UN special procedures mandate holders to undertake an official
  visit to China with unhindered access to detention facilities in Xinjiang.
- Provide adequate remedy and reparation to victims of human rights violations;

## CHINA - XINJIANG VERY HIGH ONGOING

- Cease immediately all intimidation and reprisals against Uyghur and other predominantly Muslim minorities abroad in connection with their advocacy, and their family members in XUAR; and ensure that all citizens including of Uyghur and other predominantly Muslim minorities can hold a valid passport and travel to and from China without fear of reprisals.
- Ratify the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights; the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance; and the Optional Protocols to the Convention against Torture, to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination and to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women;

#### **UN Member States should:**

- Condemn atrocity crimes by Chinese authorities in XUAR.
- Examine what bilateral measures they could take to encourage China to immediately halt violations in XUAR and take tangible steps to apply pressure and uphold accountability.
- Cooperate to utilize all multilateral avenues, including the UN Security Council, General Assembly, Human Rights Council, and other bodies as appropriate, to express disapproval of Chinese polities encourage the authorities to change course.

#### The UN Human Rights Council should:

• Urgently establish an investigation to gather information to assess whether patterns of abuses in Xinjiang constitute crimes against humanity or other atrocity crimes that are universally prohibited under international law.

#### The OHCHR and special procedures mandate holders should:

- Release the overdue report on alleged violations in Xinjiang, and undertake efforts to carry through the report's recommendations to cease and address abuses in Xinjiang.
- Continue to call for the immediate release of persons involuntarily held in detention without due process, closely monitor the situation in Xinjiang, and continue to urge China to uphold the human rights and fundamental freedoms of Turkic Muslims and to accept independent UN observers in Xinjiang.

## THE PHILIPPINES HIGH

#### The Philippines Risk: High

The Philippines remains at very high risk for atrocities as drug war-related killings continue under the administration of President Ferdinand R. Marcos Jr despite the government's announcement that it is refocusing its strategy in combatting the problem illegal drug trafficking in the country. For the month of September 2022, a total of 17 people were killed (linked more to high-value targets than pushers), which was a 53% decrease from the previous month. Davao City was the top hot spot in September.<sup>51</sup> However, in the month of October, 29 people were killed, which is 70% higher than in the previous month and with Cebu taking the top spot with 6 deaths for the month.<sup>52</sup> In this first three weeks of November, 19 people have been killed, with most of the deaths occurring during police operations and encounters in the National Capital Region (NCR), Cebu, and Davao City.<sup>53</sup> Thus far, 288 reported drug related killings have occurred in the country between 1 January and 22 November this year.<sup>54</sup>

On 26 November, the Department of Interior and Local Government (DILG) chief Benhur Abalos announced that the Marcos administration's new anti-drug strategy will focus on "demand reduction and drug user rehabilitation instead of killing drug users." He also asserted that the government will "work within the framework of the law and with respect for human rights."<sup>55</sup> However, he subsequently stressed that drug war operations by law enforcers will continue "with the same fervour" even as he claimed that over 24,000 drug personalities have been arrested from 1 July to 24 November this year.<sup>56</sup> He failed to mention that 46 drug suspects were thus far killed under the Marcos Jr administration as reported by the Philippine National Police (PNP) in early November.<sup>57</sup> Human rights advocates have criticized the PNP for underreporting drug-related deaths, which was of course denied by the police agency.<sup>58</sup>

Meanwhile, the Philippine Commission on Human Rights on 26 November welcomed the verdict by a local court convicting police officer Jeffrey Perez of torture, planting of evidence and firearm, and moral damages in the killing of two teenagers Carl Arnaiz and Reynaldo de Guzman during the drug war campaign of the Duterte administration. The court found Perez "guilty beyond reasonable doubt of all crimes charged against him" and ordered him to pay each of the victim's families Pesos 2 million (US\$35,000) for moral and exemplary damages.<sup>59</sup> A co-defendant police officer was charged of the same crimes but died during the trial. Both denied the charges.<sup>60</sup> Thus far, this is among the rare court convictions of a police officer by a local court in relation to Duterte's drug war during the previous administration's six-year term. Human rights groups in the country welcomed the court's decision and called for justice for thousands of other victims of the drug war killings.<sup>61</sup>

The Department of Justice (DOJ) has so far filed criminal charges against some 25 other police officers in relation to the drug war, but the judicial process has been rather slow in filing charges against other officers. Part of the reason has to do with an existing law (Republic Act 6981 passed in 1991) on witness protection program that excludes law enforcers. DOJ Chief Crispin Remulla has urged other PNP officers to turn state witness against extra-judicial killings in relation to the drug war even as he called for amendments to existing law on Witness Protection Program (WPP) to cover law enforcers. <sup>62</sup> For his part, Solicitor General Manardo Guevarra asserted that the Philippine government does not need the help of the International Criminal Court's (ICC) Office of the Prosecutor to investigate the drug war killings in the country as the latter rejected in September Guevarra's submission to the Pre-Trial Chamber rejecting the ICC's jurisdiction over the Philippines. Specifically, Guevarra asserted that despite the ICC Prosecutor's scepticism over the Marcos government's capability to conduct proper investigation into the drug war deaths, the DOJ will continue its ongoing investigations as it gathers more witnesses.<sup>63</sup>

Overall, while the Marcos administration's recalibration of Philippines' drug war policy is moving in the right direction, which may have resulted in fewer drug related killings compared to the Duterte administration, it should nonetheless vigorously pursue accountability for deaths committed by law enforcers under the current and previous government. Notwithstanding the continuing popularity of former President Duterte and his anti-crime "legacy", as well as increasing pressure from extremely loyal Duterte supporters within and outside of the government, the current administration should continue the process of prosecuting those involved extra-judicial killings by encouraging police and other law enforcement agents to turn witnesses and provide them adequate protection.

#### Recommendations

#### The Philippines should:

• Uphold the state's primary responsibility to protect by complying with international norms on human rights protection. Specifically, it should hold accountable law enforcers and other members of the security sector for violations of human rights in relation to the war on illegal drugs during the Duterte administration and after.

## THE PHILIPPINES HIGH

- Amend Republic Act 6891 on Witness Protection Program (WPP) to cover law enforcers as part of encouraging them to turn state witness in the drug war related killings and other EJKs
- Reconsider its position on membership of the International Criminal Court (ICC)
- Permit the Office of the Prosecutor of the ICC to resume its investigation of drug war related killings during the term of President Duterte and cooperate fully with the probe.
- Encourage PNP and Department of Justice to pursue vigorous investigation of killings involving policemen and other law enforcement agents in relation to the drug war and file appropriate criminal charges against them.

## INDONESIA Low WEST PAPUA MODERATE

#### Indonesia General: Low West Papua: Moderate

According to the Indonesia's Centre for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) and their National Hate Speech Dashboard, which tracks hate speech on Twitter, hate speech against minority groups has escalated, though hate speech that might lead to incitement remains relatively low. The dashboard suggests that the main form of hate speech derives from ultra-nationalistic rhetoric, aiming hate at those deemed "un-Indonesian" such as ethnic minorities including Chinese Indonesians.<sup>64</sup> Yet compared to other months in 2022, rates of hate speech are lower. This trend sits alongside Indonesia's recent Sexual-Violence Bill that became law in April of 2022, suggesting relative harmony and progressiveness across the country, except for West Papua.

One exception to this trend, and something that has only recently been under examination in the media, are the violent crowds that attend Indonesian soccer matches. These recent investigations come in the wake of the riot in East Java where 174 people were killed at a soccer match as they tried to escape teargas following police intervention.<sup>65</sup> Yet this killing was not a lone incident, as reported by *The Guardian*, that writes that there have been 74 deaths of fans between 1994 and 2019, including lynchings.<sup>66</sup> Citing "fanaticism" and describing soccer fans as "hooligans," the violence also shows regional tensions as soccer teams are representative of geographies from across the Indonesian archipelago. According to a report by *The Times of India*, most of the violence occurs outside of football stadiums.<sup>67</sup> This tension has also spilled across borders and in 2019, after losing an international match to Vietnam, Indonesian soccer fans insulted, harassed, and sent death threats to Vietnamese soccer players and their families.<sup>68</sup>

Since the deaths in late 2022, President Joko Widodo has stopped matches and called for an enquiry into both the deaths that day, and into football violence more generally. The country's human rights commission is also investigating as the game. Many think this violence representative of social inequality and disenfranchisement within Indonesia. According to football commentator Dex Glenniza, in an interview with *Time* magazine, "Football fans in Indonesia are dominated by uneducated and poor people so their presence in the stands seems to be an escape from their difficult or ordinary life . . . For Indonesians, football is everything. Unfortunately, it happens excessively and disproportion-ately."<sup>69</sup>

While the government will help reform the policing of soccer fans, and possibly help strengthen soccer infrastructure, one key element to preventing further football violence is to educate those fanatic fans, and to help better their situation socially and economically. Football might be seen by most as simply a game, yet in Indonesia it speaks to larger human rights inequalities.

#### Recommendations

#### The Indonesian Government should:

- Appoint a senior official as National R2P Focal Point to coordinate national and international efforts to implement R2P.
- Provide financial and political support to Indonesia's human rights commission.
- Ensure legislative decisions do not compromise Indonesia's democracy and will not lead to human rights abuse across all regions.
- Work to implement legislation to stop inequality and discrimination across the nation.

#### Other governments should:

- Encourage Indonesia to take active steps to fulfil its responsibility to protect.
- Continue to explore avenues for cooperation with the Indonesian government and society in the areas of
  combatting violent extremism and terrorism, preventing sectarian conflict, and reducing incitement and
  hate speech.
- Continue to provide humanitarian assistance when requested to help the government and civil society tackle challenges that stem from poverty and oppression.
- Explore the risk of minority and regional violence carried out under the guise of sporting tensions.

#### West Papua – moderate

Tensions remain high in the province of West Papua and human rights abuse continues unabated. Submitted to the United Nations Human Rights Council's Universal Period Review in November, 2022, the West Papua Interest Association rejected the Indonesia's 2001 decisions to have the region fall under special autonomy, and, like many other freedom organisations, called for total independence. The organisation requested the UNHCR recognise the right of West Papuans to self-determination and argued that Indonesia has violated, over many years, a number of international conventions, including the UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, Article 19.<sup>70</sup>

Tensions have further escalated since the Indonesian government suggested dividing West Papua in to four districts, believing "the plans will lead to further militarization of the region, with critics describing it as a ploy to 'divide and conquer' the Indigenous Papuans."<sup>71</sup> A recently published report by the United States Holocaust Memorial Museum's Simon-Skjodt Centre for the Prevention of Genocide<sup>72</sup>, believes that mass killings in the region are possible over the next year to eighteen months, and factors that contribute to the risk are Indonesia's past history of committing mass atrocity, current grievances over resource exploitation, and the exclusion of indigenous Papuans from political decision making.<sup>73</sup> The report also suggests two other structural risk factors: a lack of accountability for Indonesian forces in the region, and conflict between Indonesia migrants and the indigenous populations. The report then acknowledges an escalation in riots, division between Papuans who are pro-independence and those who are not, and armed conflict between security forces and independence forces, as precipitating conditions that signal an escalation in the risk of atrocity crime.

#### Recommendations

#### The Indonesian Government should:

- Address entrenched racial discrimination, hate speech and incitement against West Papuans, and provide clear advice to security forces to abide by international law and refrain from the use of violence and torture.
- As a member of the UN Human Rights Council, ensure human rights are protected in all Indonesian territories, including freedom to protest and gather and freedom of speech.
- Refrain from using racist and inciteful language.
- Make the province accessible to foreign and Indonesian media reporting.
- Consider the aspirations of West Papuans and the underlying issues fuelling the protests, and endeavour to take into account these aspirations in future dealings with the province.
- Include indigenous Papuans in political decision-making, including decisions over resources.

#### Other governments should:

- Work with the Indonesian government to allow UN human rights representatives better access to the region.
- Encourage indigenous Papuan representation in government decision-making.
- Raise Australian company awareness to better understand the political situation in the region and to lessen exacerbating tensions.

## PAPUA NEW GUINEA - MODERATE - HIGH

#### Papua New Guinea Risk: Moderate-High

Violence during the election held in July 2022 was rife and severe, spreading from the Highlands to Port Moresby. Attacks against civilians increased in the lead up to the election and continued throughout and into the vote counting period. The Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED) has mapped the violence, including the killing of 18 civilians by clan militia in Enga province in July.<sup>74</sup> Public buildings including schools were burnt down, and there are reports of rape, kidnapping and sorcery accusation-related violence.<sup>75</sup>

The violence has led to mass displacement. Since May, 90,000 people have been displaced, many of whom are women, children, the elderly and people with disabilities. The population of Porgera have been affected by not only election violence, but also tribal clashes and the closure of the local mine. Health centres have also been closed, restricting access to health care and trauma support for survivors of violence.<sup>76</sup> Displaced people are particularly vulnerable to further violence, including SGBV.

The election result saw PM James Marape returned to government, and 64% of contesting MPs winning back their seat.<sup>77</sup> A Papua New Guinea Parliamentary Election Committee was established to examine the election problems, with East Sepik Governor Allan Bird appointed Chair. A separate independent report was issued by Transparency International PNG (TIPNG), identifying a number of issues, including: frequent instances of roll inaccuracy; lack of action against people committing election offences, non-compliance with constitutional requirements, disturbances in ballot counting, confusion on the declaration of seats; widespread election-related violence, and a lack of reliable and consistent communications to the public.<sup>78</sup> Inadequate police numbers have also been noted as a factor,<sup>79</sup> as have vote-buying and online electoral conspiracies.<sup>80</sup>

Government spending on items such as a paid trip to Brisbane for 72 MPs to attend a rugby match, and an increase in perceived "slush funds" continue to provoke perceptions of corruption and lack of government transparency.<sup>81</sup> Media freedom too continues to be restricted in PNG, with journalists reportedly facing intimidation, threats, censorship, law-suits and bribery attempts, and the Prime Minister criticising journalists for creating a "bad perception of this government". <sup>82</sup> Reporters Without Borders' press freedom index ranked PNG 62<sup>nd</sup> out of 180 countries, decreasing from 45<sup>th</sup> last year.

Two women were elected to PNG's Parliament, Rufina Peter and Kessy Sawang, the first in five years. Gender-based violence has been identified by MP Peter as a priority, along with women's health care.<sup>83</sup> The lack of representation of women in leadership remains a strong factor for overall gender inequality in the country, as well as high rates of SGBV. A recent UN Women report found that PNG's homicide rates are among the highest in the region, but also that data gaps make accurate figures difficult to determine.<sup>84</sup> The Covid pandemic exacerbated the already high rates of GBV, particularly domestic and family violence.<sup>85</sup> Sorcery accusation related violence (SARV) remains a serious concern, with victims often subjected to brutality and torture, sexual violence and murder, and with incidents spreading to areas previously unaffected.<sup>86</sup> A lack of accountability for perpetrators is a risk factor for further such crimes.

#### Recommendations

#### The government of Papua New Guinea should:

- Provide humanitarian support to those displaced by election violence and take action to facilitate their safe return.
- Ensure that students affected by the destruction of schools have other options to continue their education.
- Take action to hold perpetrators of election violence accountable.
- Consider the issues raised by independent observers and the appointed Committee on the election, and develop strategies to reduce these issues for future elections.
- Prioritise action on gender-based violence and work towards gender equality across society and in the political sphere.
- Increase police presence in violence hotspots and work towards institutional change within the police force to better respond to victims of SGBV.

#### Other governments should:

- Provide urgent humanitarian support for those displaced by election violence, including support services for victims of SGBV.
- Encourage PNG to adopt anti-corruption practices and improve transparency.
- Provide capacity building training to the security sector.

## SEXUAL AND GENDER BASED VIOLENCE

#### Sexual and Gender-based Violence

In November 2022, the first ASEAN Regional Plan of Action on Women, Peace and Security was released. Developed following consultation with stakeholders, it "aims to mobilise the whole of ASEAN to advance implementation of the WPS agenda" and notes the importance of a gender lens for community resilience and security challenges, including emerging threats like climate change, disasters, pandemics and violent extremism.<sup>87</sup> The RPA WPS builds on existing global and regional frameworks, notes country level National Action Plans (eg, Philippines and Indonesia), outlines progress, challenges and opportunities in the region, and provides priority actions and intended outcomes. It will be a core document for policy and action on gender equality and discrimination, gender-based violence, the experiences of women in the context of armed conflict, and indeed the prevention of gender-based atrocity crimes.

A Data Snapshot on Women's leadership in ASEAN released by UN Women in October has found that across the region, women hold 22 per cent of parliament seats, but are "often relegated to leading committees on gender equality and women's affairs", that they led only 6% of environment related ministries, and that despite making up the majority of health care workers, only constitute 11% of chief executive officers in the largest hospitals.<sup>88</sup> The lack of women in leadership is an underlying risk factor for gendered violence and atrocities.

November saw the beginning of 16 Days of Activism against Gender-based Violence, dedicated to raising awareness of femicide,<sup>89</sup> and the International Day for the Elimination of Violence Against Women. A new study issued on the day found that 45,000 women and girls were killed by relatives or intimate partners in 2021, and that the Asia-Pacific region accounted for the largest number of these.<sup>90</sup> In Fiji, the Fiji Women's Crisis Centre reported that seven women died due to domestic violence in the first 10 months of 2022.<sup>91</sup>

Women's Peace Network, a civil society organisation working for women's rights in Myanmar, issued a statement about the continually worsening situation in the country, and the particular risks for women.<sup>92</sup> The statement referred to ongoing use of sexual and gender-based violence by the Myanmar military, and noted that since the February 2021 coup, more than 300 women have been murdered, and thousands more arbitrary arrested, detained and tortured. Women from ethnic and religious minorities continue to be targeted, while those in refugee camps in Bangladesh remain at heightened risk of SGBV. WPN has called on the UN Security Council to "uphold its mandate as well as its Responsibility to Protect and Women, Peace and Security agendas" in relation to Myanmar, including through economic sanctions against the military leaders and associated businesses. Domestic and sexual violence also affect Burmese migrant workers living in Thailand, and although they are not officially excluded from protection, they face obstacles in accessing support and justice, including difficulty communicating in local language, or fear of being reported as undocumented.<sup>93</sup>

Despite progress in Indonesia on the WPS agenda, it has recently passed a new Criminal Code which criminalises private, personal acts.<sup>94</sup> Under the new Code, sex outside of marriage is outlawed, as is cohabitation, which will likely have the most adverse effects on women and the LGBTQ+ community. Charges can be based on police reports lodged by family members or the accused, and can result in a year's imprisonment. The Code also prohibits the promotion of contraception, and maintains abortion as a crime. Restrictions on the freedom of the Indonesian population and erosion of democracy have also been highlighted, including the potential further silencing of critics of the government, journalists and human rights defenders, and extreme repression in West Papua.<sup>95</sup>

It has been reported that violence against women political leaders and activists is increasing in Southeast Asia, in cluding gender-based hate speech as well as surveillance and intimidation.<sup>96</sup> A forthcoming report, *Women's Polit- i c a l Leadership in ASEAN*, has found that "young, activist, social media–active, and Muslim female leaders are the most vulnerable". Activists in Thailand, for instance, have faced charges over their political activism and have reported being sexually abused in detention. Threats and misogynistic hate speech against women can have the effect of discouraging women's participation in political processes and public life, thereby limiting progress on gender equality.

Further information about China's repression of the Uighur minority has come to light, with evidence of Uighur women being coerced to marry Han Chinese men, in order to forcibly assimilate them. The report, *Forced Marriage of Uyghur Women: State Policies for Interethnic Marriage in East Turkistan*, is based on women's accounts as well as official Chinese state media and policy documents.<sup>97</sup> This adds to existing evidence of other forms of sexual and gender-based violence against Uighur women, forming a pattern of abuse that may constitute atrocity crimes.

## SEXUAL AND GENDER BASED VIOLENCE

#### Recommendations

#### The Myanmar military should:

• Immediately cease the practice of using sexual and gender based violence as a form of torture against detainees, and as a tactic of persecution against women activists, and those from ethnic and religious minorities.

#### The Indonesian Government should:

• Consider feedback on the Criminal Code during the period prior to its taking effect, in order to prevent unintended consequences including the targeting of particular groups such as women and the LGBTQ+ community.

#### The Chinese Government should:

• Immediately cease its persecution of the Uighur minority including the use of gender-based violence.

#### The UN and regional bodies particularly ASEAN should:

- In line with human rights conventions, the Responsibility to Protect, and the recently released ASEAN Regional Plan of Action on Women, Peace and Security, take urgent and serious action on the situation in Myanmar to protect women from the high risk of sexual and gender based violence, and hold perpetrators accountable.
- Investigate reports of SGBV against Uighur women, including forced marriage, and call on the Chinese Government to uphold human rights and cease the persecution of religious minorities.
- Support research on gender-based hate speech as a form of gendered violence and its impact on women's participation in public life and activism.

### Disinformation, Hate speech and Incitement

Hate speech across the region is still apparent, with anti-LGBTQI hate speech, as an example, an "everyday reality for LGBTI individuals in Southeast Asia while navigating online spaces. This disturbing state of affairs is especially entrenched in legally repressive landscapes that discriminate against LGBTI individuals."<sup>98</sup> Yet there have been positive responses to these human rights infringements by civil society, corporation, and government alike.

Hate speech is being countered using legislation, public advocacy, and creative measures developed by software companies such as Facebook. For example, in India, Google has developed Factshala, a "news and information literacy programme launched by the international media development non-profit Internews in collaboration with the India-based digital media and information initiative DataLEADS and with support from Google.org, Google's charitable arm, and Google News Initiative."<sup>99</sup> It hopes to counter bigotry and racism using these new initiatives.

There are a growing number of education programmes available across region, language, and demographics, including the UN's ongoing commitment to tackling hate speech via education, alongside many other smaller organisations that are working to counter this problem. While digital literacy is becoming a key policy driver in some Southeast Asian countries, research has found smaller scale courses are gaining traction and having some effect on hate speech and disinformation.<sup>100</sup> These are aimed at the region's less educated and are connecting via small clips and memes, or via workshops offered at community level.

Dubbed by some as "information disorder', a term including misinformation, disinformation, mal-information and hate speech,"<sup>101</sup> the region continues to grapple with all forms of this problem, yet positive steps, as signalled above, are slowly countering the problem, showing the influence of both sustained advocacy and education programmes.

## Recommendations

## Governments should:

- Realise the importance of direct fake news, hate speech and danger speech legislation, and implement this legislation in its civil and penal codes.
- Work with the private sector, including social media sites and internet companies more broadly, to implement a range of generic policy measures across the region, rather than on a state-by-state basis.
- Work with CSOs and NGOs at large-scale educational programmes for all ages and all users.
- Learn from and work with the European Union and its partners to implement measures to curb hate speech and danger speech.

## **END NOTES**

Assistance Association for Political Prisoners (Burma) infographic, 30 November 2022, from https://www.facebook.com/burmapoliticalprisoners, accessed on 30 November 2022. 2 Ibid. 3 This number included mostly common criminals and thugs. "Junta Steps Up Atrocities Against Civilians While Losing Dozens of Personnel in Resistance Attacks." The Irrawady online, 25 October 4 2022, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/war-against-the-junta/junta-steps-up-atrocities-against-civilians-while-losing-dozens-of-personnelin-resistance-attacks.html, accessed on 30 October 2022. 5 Myanmar Humanitarian Update No. 23, 31 October 2022, from https://reliefweb.int/organization/ocha, accessed on 30 November 2022. 6 Ibid. 7 "Nearly 1.7 million new refugees of conflict in Myanmar since coup," Radio Free Asia online, 16 November 2022, from https://www.rfa. org/english/news/myanmar/refugees-11162022182447.html, accessed on 30 November 2022. 8 Ihid 9 "NUG: We Control Over Half of Myanmar's Territory," The Irrawaddy online, 7 September 2022, from https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/ burma/nug-we-control-over-half-of-myanmars-territory.html, accessed on 30 November 2022.

10

Ibid.

Tin Htet Paing, "Leaked document suggests Myanmar military units are in disarray," Myanmar Now online, 15 September 2022, from <a href="https://myanmar-now.org/en/news/leaked-document-suggests-myanmar-military-units-are-in-disarray">https://myanmar-now.org/en/news/leaked-document-suggests-myanmar-military-units-are-in-disarray</a>, accessed on 30 September 2022.
 "A Must-Read Guide to Myanmar Junta's Deadly Air Strikes," The Irrawaddy online, 18 November 2022, from <a href="https://www.irrawaddy.com">https://www.irrawaddy.com</a>

<u>com/news/burma/a-must-read-guide-to-myanmar-juntas-deadly-air-strikes.html</u>, accessed on 30 November 2022.
 13 Ibid.

14 "Asean Leaders' Review And Decision On The Implementation Of The Five-Point Consensus, Phnom Penh, Cambodia, on 11 November 2022," from <a href="https://asean.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/06-ASEAN-Leaders-Review-and-Decision-on-the-Implementation-of-the-Five-Point-Consensus\_fin.pdf">https://asean.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/06-ASEAN-Leaders-Review-and-Decision-on-the-Implementation-of-the-Five-Point-Consensus\_fin.pdf</a>, accessed on 30 November 2022.

15 "Released Australian adviser supports sanctions against Myanmar officials," The Star online, 22 November 2022, from https://www.thestar.com.my/news/world/2022/11/22/released-australian-adviser-supports-sanctions-against-myanmar-officials, accessed on 30 November 2022.

16 Will Fee, "Released Japanese filmmaker calls for greater scrutiny of Myanmar junta," The Japan Times online, 28 November 2022, from <a href="https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2022/11/28/national/toru-kubota-myanmar-japan-scrutiny/">https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2022/11/28/national/toru-kubota-myanmar-japan-scrutiny/</a>, accessed on 30 November 2022.

17 "Myanmar/Burma: EU imposes further restrictive measures on 19 individuals and one entity," European Council Press Release, 8 November 2022, from <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2022/11/08/myanmar-burma-eu-imposes-further-restrictive-measures-on-19-individuals-and-one-entity/</u>, accessed on 30 November 2022.

18 "US sanctions Myanmar businessmen over alleged Russian arms deals," Al Jazeera online, 7 October 2022, from <u>https://www.aljazeera.</u> <u>com/economy/2022/10/7/us-sanctions-myanmar-businessmen-over-arms-sales-to-regime</u>, accessed on 30 November 2022.

19 *Promoting Accountability in the Democratic People's Republic of North Korea,* Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, 11 January 2021, A/HRC/46/52.

20 Situation of Human Rights in the Democratic People's Republic of North Korea, A/75/388, 14 October 2020.

21 See A/C.3/74/L.26, United Nations General Assembly, 31 October 2019, https://undocs.org/A/C.3/74/L.26

22 https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/10/28/north-koreas-unlawful-shoot-sight-orders

23 <u>https://r2pasiapacific.org/files/5818/applying\_legal\_tests\_xinjiang\_nov2020.pdf</u>

24 'China's Algorithms of Repression: Reverse Engineering a Xinjiang Police Mass Surveillance App", Human Rights Watch, 1 May 2019.

25 "Eradicating Ideological Viruses: China's Campaign of Repression Against Xinjiang's Muslims", Human Rights Watch, 9 September 2018.; Erin Handley, '<u>Uyghurs in Australia scour through thousands of leaked photos from Xinjiang Police Files searching for loved ones</u>', ABC news, 25 May 2022.

26 ICC Statute, Art 7(2)(i).

27 Simon Denyer, "Former inmates of China's Muslim 'reeducation' camps tell of brainwashing, torture", Washington Post, 17 May 2018 (last accessed 28 September 2020).

See, eg, United States Congressional-Executive Commission on China, *Testimony of Mihrigul Tursan* (Hearing relating to the Communist Party's Crackdown on Religion in China, 28 November 2018) (<u>online</u>) esp 3-4; Philip Wen and Olzhas Auyezov, "<u>Tracking China's Muslim Gulag</u>", *Reuters*, 29 November 2018 (last accessed 28 September 2020); Simon Denyer, "<u>Former inmates of China's Muslim 'reeducation' camps tell of</u> <u>brainwashing, torture</u>", *Washington Post*, 17 May 2018 (last accessed 28 September 2020); Amie Ferris-Rotman, "<u>Abortions, IUDs and sexual</u> <u>humiliation: Muslim women who fled China for Kazakhstan recount ordeals</u>", *Washington Post*, 5 October 2019 (last accessed 28 September 2020); "<u>China turns Muslim 're-education' camp detainees into cheap labour force, human rights group claims</u>", *Agence France-Presse*, 4 March 2019 (last accessed 28 September 2020); Ruth Ingram, "<u>Confessions of a Xinjiang Camp Teacher</u>", *The Diplomat*, 17 August 2020 (last accessed 29 September 2020).

29 See <u>https://www.xinjiangpolicefiles.org/</u>

30 OHCHR assessment of human rights concerns in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, People's Republic of China, 31 August 2022, para. 143.

31 OHCHR assessment, para. 145.

32 Gulchehra Hoja, "<u>Uyghur Women, Rarely Informed About Forced Birth Control Procedures, Suffer Lifelong Complications</u>", *Radio Free Asia*, 3 August 2020 (last accessed 2 September 2020);

33 See Adrian Zenz, *Sterilizations, IUDs, and Mandatory Birth Control: The CCP's Campaign to Suppress Uyghur Birthrates in Xinjiang* (Jamestown Foundation, June 2020) (available <u>online</u>).

34 E.g. <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3137252/china-census-migration-drives-han-population-growth-xinjiang</u> and https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/6/7/china-policies-could-cut-millions-of-uighur-births-in-xinjiang

Adrian Zenz, 'Unemployment Monitoring and Early Warning: New Trends in Xinjiang's Coercive Labor Placement Systems', China Brief 22:11, The Jamestown Foundation, 5 June 2022.

36 Ibid.

37 See Kunarac et al v Prosecutor, Case No IT-96-23 & 23/1-A, Judgment, 22 February 2001, [534]-[535], [542].

38 *Kunarac et al v Prosecutor*, Case No IT-96-23 & 23/1-A, Judgment, 12 June 2002, [117]; ICC Statute Art 7(2)(c); Bassiouni, *Enslavement as an International Crime*, 467.

39 *Kunarac et al v Prosecutor*, Judgment Trial Chamber) [542].

40 Nathan Ruser, <u>Cultural erasure: Tracing the destruction of Uyghur and Islamic spaces in Xinjiang</u> (Policy Brief, Report No. 38/2020, Australian Strategic Policy Institute) 7 ('ASPI, *Report on Cultural Erasure*'). The *New York Times* reports having independently verified "many of the details in ASPI's report": Chris Buckley and Austin Ramzy, "<u>China Is Erasing Mosques and Precious Shrines in Xinjiang</u>", *New York Times* (25 September 2020) (last accessed 28 September 2020).

41 ASPI, Report on Cultural Erasure, 3-4, 8.

42 Ibid 5.

43 John Sudworth, "China Muslims: Xinjiang Schools used to Separate Children from their Families", BBC News, 4 July 2019.

44 <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/10/22/china-rejects-canada-report-accusing-beijing-of-uighur-genocide;</u> Patrick Wintour, 'UK MPs declare China is committing genocide against Uyghurs in Xinjiang', <u>The Guardian, 23 April 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/apr/22/uk-mps-declare-china-is-committing-genocide-against-uyghurs-in-xinjiang;</u> US: China 'committed genocide against Uighurs', BBC, 20 January 2021, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-55723522</u>; Dr Ewelina U. Ochab, 'U.S. State Department Confirms The Finding Of The Uyghur Genocide, Chinese Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Denies Yet Again', Forbes, 2 April 2021, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/ewelinaochab/2021/04/02/us-state-department-confirms-the-finding-of-the-uyghur-genocide-chinese-foreign-ministry-spokesperson-denies-yet-again/?sh=3062811f6ba9</u>

45 'Uighurs: Western countries sanction China over rights abuses', BBC, 22 March 2021, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/</u> world-europe-56487162

46 'Xinjiang cotton: Western clothes brands vanish as backlash grows', BBC, 26 March 2021, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/</u> world-asia-china-56533560

47 "Joint statement on human rights violations and abuses in Xinjiang", Statement delivered by Ambassador Karen Pierce, UK Permanent Representative to the UN at the Third Committee session on the Committee for the elimination of racial discrimination, Foreign and Commonwealth Office, 29 October 2019

48 "China warns US that criticism over detention of Uighurs is not 'helpful' for trade talks", *Reuters*, 29 October 2019.

49 Bradley Jardine, '<u>The Arab world isn't just silent on China's crackdown on Uighurs. It's complicit.</u>' *Time*, 24 March 2022,

50 '<u>Diplomats from 30 Muslim countries visited China's Xinjiang region</u>', *Middle East Monitor*, 10 August 2022.

51 Dahas infographic, UP Third World Studies Centre, 5 October 2002, from <u>https://www.facebook.com/</u>

photo?fbid=504513078351396&set=pcb.504513271684710, accessed on 30 November 2022.

52 Dahas infographic, UP Third World Studies Centre, 3 November 2022, from https://www.facebook.com/

photo?fbid=532143395588364&set=pcb.532143428921694, accessed on 30 November 2022.

53 Dahas infographic, UP Third World Studies Centre, 24 November 2022, from https://www.facebook.com/

photo/?fbid=551032120366158&set=pcb.551032137032823, accessed on 30 November 2022.

54 Ibid.

55 Dexter Cabalza, "Gov't launches new drug war campaign," Cebu Daily News, 26 November 2022, from <u>https://cebudailynews.inquirer.</u> net/476713/govt-launches-new-drug-war-campaign, accessed on 30 November 2022.

56 Franco Luna, "Anti-drug raids to continue with over 24k 'drug personalities' arrested under Marcos — DILG," Philstar.com, 29 November 2022, from <a href="https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2022/11/29/2227304/anti-drug-raids-continue-over-24k-drug-personalities-arrested-under-marcos-dilg">https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2022/11/29/2227304/anti-drug-raids-continue-over-24k-drug-personalities-arrested-under-marcos-dilg</a>, accessed on 30 November 2022.

57 Ibid.

58 Dexter Cabalza, "PNP: No underreporting of drug war deaths," Inquirer.net, 23 November 2022, from <u>https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/1696677/pnp-no-underreporting-of-drug-war-deaths</u>, accessed on 30 November 2022.

59 "Statement of the Commission on Human Rights on the ruling of the Caloocan City Regional Trial Court regarding the killings of teenagers Carl Arnaiz and Reynaldo de Guzman under the anti-illegal drugs campaign," 26 November 2022, from http://chr.gov.ph/category/pressstatement/, accessed on 30 November 2022.

60 "Police officer jailed in rare drug war conviction," Abogado online, 23 November 2022, from <u>https://abogado.com.ph/philippine-police-officer-jailed-in-rare-drug-war-conviction1/</u>, accessed on 30 November 2022.

61 "Philippines court delivers rare conviction of police officer for drugs war violations," Reuters, 24 November 2022, from <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/philippines-court-delivers-rare-conviction-police-officer-drugs-war-violations-2022-11-24/</u>, accessed on 30 November 2022.

62 Christopher Lloyd Caliwan, "PNP backs plan to include cops in witness protection program," Philippine News Agency, 28 August 2022, from <a href="https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1182358">https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1182358</a>, accessed on 30 November 2022.

63 Neil Jayson Servallos, "ICC help not needed in probing drug war – OSG," Philstar.com, 3 October 2022, from <u>https://www.philstar.com/</u> headlines/2022/10/03/2213829/icc-help-not-needed-probing-drug-war-osg, accessed on 30 November 2022.

64 CSIS National Hate Speech Dashboard, November 2022, https://hatespeech.csis.or.id/

65 Michael Church, "Violence, Mismanagement Plague Indonesian Soccer," *Reuters*, October 2, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/ asia-pacific/violence-mismanagement-plague-volatile-indonesian-scene-2022-10-02/

John Duerden, "Indonesia has a Huge Passion for Football But is No Stranger to Tragedy," *Guardian*, October 3, 2022, https://www. theguardian.com/football/2022/oct/02/indonesia-has-a-huge-passion-for-football-but-is-no-stranger-to-tragedy

67 Anon. "Explainer: What's Behind Indonesia's Deadly Soccer Match?" *Times of India*, October 2, 2022, https://timesofindia.indiatimes. com/world/rest-of-world/explainer-whats-behind-indonesias-deadly-soccer-match/articleshow/94598196.cms 68 Ibid.

69 Chad De Guzman, "As the Kanjuruhan Tragedy Shows, Indonesia Has Not Resolved Its Long-Standing Problem of Soccer Violence," *Time*, October 3, 2022, https://time.com/6219205/indonesia-kanjuruhan-soccer-violence-football/

Anon., "West Papua Report to UPR Session Submitted by West Papua Interest Association," West Papua Interest Association, October-November, 2022, https://www.upr-info.org/sites/default/files/country-document/2022-10/WPIA\_UPR41\_IDN\_E\_Main.pdf

71 Robert Newton, "Indonesians Soldiers Arrested for Killing Four Papuans," *ReliefWeb*, September 2, 2022, https://reliefweb.int/report/ indonesia/indonesian-soldiers-arrested-killing-4-papuans

72 Made Supriatma, "'Don't Abondon Us': Preventing Mass Atrocities in Papua, Indonesia," Simon-Skjodt Center for the Prevention of Genocide, July, 2022, https://earlywarningproject.ushmm.org/storage/resources/2330/Don%27t%20Abandon%20Us\_Indonesian%20Report.pdf 73 Victor Mambor and Alvin Prasetyo, "Researchers Warn of Growing Potential for Mass Killings in Papua Region," *Asia Pacific Report*, 23 July, 2022, https://asiapacificreport.nz/2022/07/23/researchers-warn-of-growing-potential-for-mass-killings-in-papua-region/ Violence Targeting Civilians Increased During Elections in Papua New Guinea, ACLED, 22 September 2022, https://acleddata.

com/2022/09/22/violence-targeting-civilians-increased-during-elections-in-papua-new-guinea/

75 Rebecca Kuku, The Guardian, PNG election violence: 90,000 displaced since May, 25,000 children unable to attend school, 28 September 2022, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/sep/28/png-election-violence-90000-displaced-since-may-25000-children-unable-to-attend-school">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/sep/28/png-election-violence-90000-displaced-since-may-25000-children-unable-to-attend-school</a>

Papua New Guinea: Conflict and election-related violence trigger wave of displacement, UN News, 6 September 2022, <u>https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/09/1126051</u>

Terence Wood, Why were so many MPs re-elected in Papua New Guinea's 2022 elections?, DEVPOLICYBLOG, 23 November 2022, <a href="https://devpolicy.org/mp-reelection-png-2022-2021123/">https://devpolicy.org/mp-reelection-png-2022-2021123/</a>

Strategies To Improve Elections In PNG Should Promote Transparency And Integrity Throughout The Entirety Of The 5-Year Electoral
 Cycle, Papua New Guinea Today, 3 December 2022, <u>https://news.pngfacts.com/2022/12/strategies-to-improve-elections-in-png.html</u>
 PNG govt needs to act immediately to stem election violence, RNZ, 20 October 2022, <u>https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/</u>

pacific-news/477038/png-govt-needs-to-act-immediately-to-stem-election-violence

Arichika Okazaki, The important, unanswered questions from PNG's 2022 elections, DEVPOLICYBLOG, 30 September 2022, <u>https://</u> <u>devpolicy.org/events/event/the-important-unanswered-questions-from-pngs-2022-elections-20221028/</u>

81 Maholopa Laveil, MP slush funds used to maintain power in PNG, Lowy Interpreter, 9 December, <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/</u> <u>the-interpreter/mp-slush-funds-used-maintain-power-png</u>

82 Harlyne Joku, Papua New Guinea media council defends press role after government criticism, Benar News, 7 December 2022, https:// www.benarnews.org/english/news/pacific/png-media-12072022205300.html

83 Natalie Whiting, Women have returned to PNG's parliament for the first time since 2017. These two MPs are reigniting calls for better representation, ABC, 3 September 2022, <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-09-03/</u>png-election-brings-women-back-for-first-time-since-2017/101374734

84 UNODC, Gender-related killings of women and girls (femicide/feminicide), 2022, <u>https://asiapacific.unwomen.org/sites/default/</u> <u>files/2022-11/ap-Femicide\_brief\_22Nov2022\_final2.pdf</u>

85 Rachael Nath, Silent struggles of the Covid-19 lockdowns in the Pacific, RNZ, 25 October 2022, <u>https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/</u> pacific-news/477244/silent-struggles-of-the-covid-19-lockdowns-in-the-pacific

86 Ian Neubauer, Papua New Guinea fails to end 'evil' of sorcery-related violence, Al Jazeera, 16 August 2022, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/</u> <u>news/2022/8/16/papua-new-guinea-struggles-to-end-evil-of-sorcery-related-violence</u>

ASEAN Regional Plan of Action on Women, Peace and Security, November 2022, <u>https://wps.asean.org/resources/asean-rpa-wps/</u>
 UN Women, Women's Leadership in the ASEAN Region: Data Snapshot, October 2022, <u>https://asiapacific.unwomen.org/sites/default/</u>
 files/2022-10/ap-stats-01-221005\_BLS22456-ASEAN-V03-s.pdf

89 https://16dayscampaign.org/

90UNODC and UN Women, Gender-related killings of women and girls (femicide/feminicide), <a href="https://asiapacific.unwomen.org/en/stories/statement/2022/11/ending-deadly-violence-against-women-in-asia-and-the-pacific-requires-thorough-data-collection-for-prevention-measures">https://asiapacific.unwomen.org/en/stories/</a>91Praneeta Prakash, Need to work across differences to deal with domestic violence, FBC News, 7 December 2022, <a href="https://www.fbcnews.com.fj/news/need-to-work-across-differences-to-deal-with-domestic-violence/">https://www.fbcnews.com.fj/news/need-to-work-across-differences-to-deal-with-domestic-violence/</a>

93 Winnie Sachdev, Myanmar Woman Empowers Migrants in Thailand, Fortify Rights, <u>https://english.dvb.no/</u>

myanmar-woman-empowers-migrants-in-thailand/

Lorcan Lovett and Oliver Holmes, Indonesia passes legislation banning sex outside marriage, The Guardian, 7 December 2022, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/dec/06/indonesia-passes-legislation-banning-sex-outside-marriage">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/dec/06/indonesia-passes-legislation-banning-sex-outside-marriage</a>

95 Veronica Koman, This is more sinister than a Bali bonk ban: my people's freedom is on the line, Sydney Morning Herald, 9 December 2022, <u>https://www.smh.com.au/world/asia/this-is-more-sinister-than-a-bali-bonk-ban-my-people-s-freedom-is-on-the-line-20221208-p5c4w4.</u> <u>html</u>

Aim Sinpeng, In Southeast Asia, violence against female political leaders is rising, Rappler, 24 November 2022, <a href="https://www.rappler.com/voices/thought-leaders/opinion-southeast-asia-violence-against-female-political-leaders-rising/">https://www.rappler.com/voices/thought-leaders/opinion-southeast-asia-violence-against-female-political-leaders-rising/</a>

97 Uyghur Human Rights Project, Forced Marriage of Uyghur Women: State Policies for Interethnic Marriages in East Turkistan, <u>https://uhrp.org/report/forced-marriage-of-uyghur-women/</u>

Daron Tan, "Avoiding Overreach: Shaping State Responses to Anti-LGBTI Online Hate Speech in Southeast Asia," OpinioJuris, June 18, 2022, https://opiniojuris.org/2022/06/18/avoiding-overreach-shaping-state-responses-to-anti-lgbti-online-hate-speech-in-southeast-asia/
 Riyaz Wani, "Across South Asia, Online Hate Speech is Increasingly Leading to Real-world Harm," Equal Times, July 13, 2022, https:// www.equaltimes.org/across-south-asia-online-hate?lang=en#.Yvm6L3ZByUk

Helani Galpaya and Ramathi Bandaranayake, "Tackling the Information Disorder in Asia," *East Asia Forum*, July 2, 2022, https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2022/07/02/tackling-the-information-disorder-in-asia/

101 Ibid.